
AGENDA 

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING 

CITY OF SHOREVIEW 

 

                                                                            DATE: November 27, 2018 

 TIME: 6:00 PM 

 PLACE: SHOREVIEW CITY HALL 

 LOCATION: 4600 NORTH VICTORIA  

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

 ROLL CALL 

        APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

 

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

October 23, 2018 

            

3. REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 
Meeting Date: November 5, 2018 and November 19, 2018 

Brief Description of Meeting process- Chair John Doan 

 

4. NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. STANDARD VARIANCE 
FILE NO: 2710-18-30 

APPLICANT: Sandra Morgan 

LOCATION: 4895 Churchill St 

 

5. OLD BUSINESS 

 

A. COMPREHENSIVE SIGN PLAN* 
FILE NO: 2706-18-26 

APPLICANT: Shepherd of the Hills Lutheran Church 

LOCATION: 3920 Victoria Street North 

 

B. STANDARD VARIANCE/SITE AND BUILDING PLAN REVIEW* 
FILE NO: 2707-18-27 

APPLICANT: Wold Architects 

LOCATION: 1141 Lepak Court (Turtle Lake Elementary School) 

 

C. PUBLIC HEARING – 2040 COMPREHENSIVE PLAN* 
FILE NO: 2709-18-29 

APPLICANT: City of Shoreview 

LOCATION: City Wide 

This item will be heard no earlier than 7:00 pm 

 

6. MISCELLANEOUS 

 

A. City Council Meeting Assignments 

 December 3, 2018 - Commissioner Anderson, December 17, 2018- Commissioner 

Riechers 

 



B. Planning Commission Chair/Vice Chair Appointments for 2019 

 

C. 2019 City Council Assignments 

 

7. ADJOURNMENT 

 

 These agenda items require City Council review or action. The Planning Commission will hold a 

hearing, obtain public comment, discuss the application and forward the application to City 

Council. The City Council will consider these items at their regular meetings which are held on 

the 1st or 3rd Monday of each month. For confirmation when an item is scheduled at City Council, 

please check the City’s website at www.shoreviewmn.gov or contact the Planning Department at 

651-490-4682 or 651-490-4680 
 

http://www.shoreviewmn.gov/
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SHOREVIEW PLANNING COMMISSION 
MEETING MINUTES 

October 23, 2018 
 
CALL TO ORDER 
 
Chair Doan called the October 23, 2018 Shoreview Planning Commission meeting to order at 
6:20 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
 
The following Commissioners were present:  Chair Doan; Commissioners Anderson, Peterson, 
Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe and Yarusso. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Anderson to   
  approve the October 23, 2018 Planning Commission meeting agenda as   
  submitted. 
 
VOTE:   AYES:       Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
     NAYS:       None  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Minutes of September 25, 2018 Commission Meeting Minutes 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to   
  approve the September 25, 2018 Planning Commission meeting minutes as  
  presented. 
 
VOTE:  AYES:   Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
    NAYS:   None 
   ABSTAIN: Anderson 
 
Commissioner Anderson abstained, as he did not attend the September 25, 2018 meeting. 
  
REPORT ON CITY COUNCIL ACTIONS 
 
City Planner Castle reported that the minor subdivision at 736 County Road I W. was approved 
as recommended by the Planning Commission. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
COMPREHENSIVE SIGN PLAN 
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FILE NO.:  2706-18-26 
APPLICANT: SHEPHERD OF THE HILLS LUTHERAN CHURCH 
LOCAITON:  3920 VICTORIA STREET NORTH 
 
Presentation by Associate Planner Aaron Sedey 
 
The application is to add an electronic message center into the existing monument sign.   
Currently, the monument sign is handled manually.  The stone monument would be retained. 
 
The church property is located in the R1, Detached Residential District.  Electronic message  
centers are allowed in residential districts for churches if there is a Comprehensive Sign Plan.  
The maximum height of the sign face is 6 feet; the maximum area is 40 square feet.  Message 
centers are allowed to be 35% of the total sign or 30 square feet, whichever is less with a 
minimum of 20 square feet.  The display color is required to be amber. 
 
Deviations are allowed when the following criteria are met: 

• The color, materials, size and illumination are consistent 

• Practical difficulty is present 

• The sign plan is unified and has aesthetic appeal 

• Approval does not confer a special privilege for the applicant 

• The sign is effective, functional, attractive and compatible with community standards. 
 
The proposed sign meets all criteria for setback, height, sign face height, hours of display and 

color.  The deviations requested are:    

1. Sign area at 41.76 square feet over the allowed 40 square feet; and 
2. Minimum land use area of 29.6 sf. or 70.97%, which is above the allowed 14.5 square          

feet at 35 % of the total sign area. 
 
Staff finds that keeping the sign base will mean the sign continues to be consistent with the 
facade of the church.  However, the full color and size of the message center proposed would be 
inconsistent with Code.  Practical difficulty is not present.  It is the preference of the church to 
have a full color sign and larger size.  Staff does not believe the requested deviations result in a 
more unified sign package and are not consistent with community standards.  Approving these 
deviations would confer a special privilege.  
 
Notices were sent to property owners within 350 feet.  Another church has registered support and 
plans to request something similar with a full color message center.  Two citizen comments 
request the sign be dimmed or darkened at night with the use of electricity.   
 
Staff supports an electrical message center but is recommending denial of the application based 
on the proportional size proposed for the message center and use of full color display.  
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the comparison size of the message center for Presbyterian 
Church of the Way.  Mr. Sedey stated the sign area is 70 square feet.  The message center  
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proportion of the sign area is 29%.  St. Odilia also has a message center sign, the proportional 
area of which is 27% of the total sign area.   
 
Commissioner Riechers asked if the amber color requirement is due to the sign being in a  
residential district.  Mr. Sedey answered, yes.   
 
Commissioner Anderson asked if variances would be needed for the deviations.  Mr. Sedey  
explained that within a Comprehensive Sign Plan, deviations are allowed. 
 
Chair Doan verified that there are no other message signs that have other than amber color in  
residential districts in Shoreview.  He noted that as digital signs become more advanced, there 
will be more requests to communicate with images.  He asked if there are light standards for 
brightness.  Mr. Sedey stated there is a measuring device for light, and the manufacturing 
company can be contacted to get the specifications.  He noted that the amber color would not 
likely give clear images.  Chair Doan asked if the sign area restriction is meant to control the 
amount of light emitted from the sign.  Mr. Sedey answered that it is meant to mitigate the size 
of the electronic portion.  
 
Ms. Miranda Oliver, Director of Operations, Shepherd of the Hills Lutheran Church, and Jim 
Hamilton, Hamilton Signs in Rosemount, introduced themselves.  Ms. Oliver stated that the 
goal of the church is to update its accessibility to the public and do a better job of outreach.  The 
current sign must be changed manually, which takes approximately 2 hours.  It takes longer in 
the winter with the snow.  Changing the sign to a message center has been a goal for a long time.  
The text and/or images would change every 6 to 8 seconds.  The signs at St. Odilia and  
Presbyterian Church of the Way are quite large in comparison.  There is a full color message sign 
at Willow Creek on Lexington and Hamline.  An effort is being made to reduce light pollution by 
using LED lights.  Parking lot lights are turned off at night.   
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked if full color images would be changed every 6 to 8 seconds.  Ms. 
Oliver answered that text can easily be read in that amount of time, but images would not  
necessarily change that often. 
 
Chair Doan asked the light level of the sign and if there is a trend toward full color signs.  Mr. 
Hamilton responded that the lights do not shine out.  The LED light pushes around its shape.  
There have been no problems with the full color sign at Willow Creek.  All automatic  
adjustments work well.  He offered to supply specific details from the manufacturer.  Everything 
now is being sold in full color.  The size of this sign is to be able to provide more information.  
The message area is being changed any more often than what Code allows.   
 
Commissioner Peterson agreed that allowing this application would set a precedent for other 
churches.  He asked the reason for the larger size and whether the sign area could be reduced to 
the allowed 40 square feet.  Mr. Hamilton stated that the top portion is the name of the church.  
The church is working with other organizations, such as the food shelf.  The message center is 
the most important area to relay event information.  Ms. Oliver added that the sign area could be 
40 square feet, but that reduction to the message center which reduce the amount of information 
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in messages.  The message base could be made bigger to achieve the right percentage, but the 
church prefers to use what is there.  
 
Chair Doan opened the discussion to the public.   
 
Mr. Charlie Altman, member of Shepherd of the Hills, stated that he works with the food shelf.  
Demand for various items changes daily.  The size of this sign would allow messaging on food 
shelf needs. 
   
Commissioner Solomonson stated that the City has taken a conservative stand for signs to emit 
as little light in neighborhoods as possible.  While he appreciates the trend toward color, he does 
not support full color signs in residential neighborhoods.  The Commission spent a lot of time on 
this ordinance, and he would like this sign to be in compliance as the other two churches. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso noted the letter that from another church that would like to apply for a 
full color sign.  Allowing this application would set a precedent.  Conveying more information 
can be served with amber light.  Images is an advertising concern.  That is a conflict in a  
neighborhood.  The sign ordinance should be changed before allowing these deviations from 
Code. 
 
Chair Doan asked when the ordinance was last updated.  Ms. Castle stated that the ordinance was 
last reviewed in 2011.  It was a big step to go from manual signs to message centers.  There was 
a lot of concern about the impact to neighborhoods which is the reason for the size limitation and 
use of the color amber.  
 
Commissioner Riechers stated that she understands the desire for full color, but maintaining the 
amber light because of the neighborhood location is in respect of the code and the residents. She 
agreed that perhaps the ordinance should be reviewed.  
 
Commissioner Anderson stated he would be less opposed to the size deviation but agreed with 
other Commissioners that changes should be addressed through the ordinance.  He suggested a 
color sign be allowed during the day that would change to amber at night before it is turned off. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe noted that many churches across the nation are now using full color signs.  
He would advocate looking at this issue again through the ordinance process. 
 
Chair Doan requested a review of this ordinance at a workshop meeting.  The ordinance is seven 
years old and warrants another review. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked if it is allowable to have a sign of a full color display but only 
utilized as amber.  Ms. Castle stated that it is her understanding that a full color sign can be 
programmed to only show one color.  Ms. Oliver responded that she would be open to all 
suggestions.  She noted the existing light of the identification sign is bright and would be dimmer 
with the new sign.  
 
Ms. Castle noted that the ordinance reads that only the message has to be in amber light. 
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Commissioner Solomonson recommended tabling the matter. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner Yarusso to table the  
  Comprehensive Sign Plan submitted by Shepherd of the Hills Lutheran Church,  
  3920 Victoria Street N., for a freestanding monument sign with a message center  
  until the November meeting.  The review period will also be extended 60 days to  
  a period of 120 days. 
 
VOTE: AYES - Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
  NAYS - None 
 
SITE AND BUILDING PLAN REVIEW 
 
FILE NO.:  2707-18-27 
APPLICANT: WOLD ARCHITECTS 
LOCATION:  1141 LEPAK COURT (TURTLE LAKE ELEMENTARY SCHOOL) 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
An application was received for improvements to Turtle Lake School that include 4 small  
building additions, parking lot and site improvements.  The applicant has requested this matter be 
continued because the storm water management plan is over budget.  Significant modifications 
are being made to the application.  The review period will be extended 120 days. 
 
MOTION: by Commissioner Riechers, seconded by Commissioner Peterson to table the Site  
  and Building Plan Review and Variance applications submitted by Wold  
  Architects on behalf of Independent School District #621 for building and site  
  improvements at Turtle Lake Elementary School, 1141 Lepak Court.  The review  
  period is extended from 60 to 120 days. 
 
VOTE: AYES - Anderson, Peterson, Riechers, Solomonson, Wolfe, Yarusso, Doan 
  NAYS - None 
 
SITE AND BUILDING PLAN REVIEW 
 
FILE NO.:  2708-18-28 
APPLICANT: OAK HILL MONTESSORI 
LOCATION:  4665 HODGSON ROAD 
 
Chair Doan and Commissioner Yarusso recused themselves from discussion and a decision on 
this matter due to conflicts of interest.  Chair Doan appointed Commissioner Peterson to take 
over as Chair. 
 
Presentation by Niki Hill, Economic and Development Planning Associate 
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The proposal submitted is for an 18-foot diameter “Growing Dome” greenhouse structure on the 
north side of the school and south of the parking lot.  The property is zoned O, Office, which 
allows private schools as a permitted use.  City review and approval is based on finding no 
negative impacts that would conflict with the planned use of adjoining property. 
 
Staff reviewed the plan in accordance with Comprehensive Plan policies and zoning standards.  
Surrounding land uses include:  commercial to the south; low density single family residential to 
the west and north; high density senior residential to the northeast; and the City of North Oaks 
Institutional and Commercial uses to the east.  The proposed use is consistent with the City’s 
2008 Comprehensive Plan.   
 
The structure location complies with the minimum 50-foot structure setback required form a 
front property line and 10-foot setback from a side property line.  The structure will be over 200 
feet from the nearest residential lot line with vegetation that will screen views of the structure 
from residential properties. 
 
Property owners within 350 feet were notified of the request.  No comments were received. 
 
The Building Official requires that the spans of system be designed by a registered engineer or 
that an evaluation report be submitted from a nationally recognized agency.  The foundation 
must be an engineered foundation system. 
 
The Fire Marshal commented that verification is needed that the structure will meet fire code and 
meet the five listed criteria in the letter submitted. 
 
Staff finds the proposal will not have an impact on adjoining properties or conflict with planned 
land uses in the area and is recommending approval with the three conditions listed and on the 
three findings of fact. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson asked the height of the structure.  Ms. Erin Doan, Head of School, 
Oak Hill Montessori, 4665 Hodgson Road, stated that the structure is 10 feet 2 inches in height at 
the center.  She reported meeting with the Fire Marshal.  The concern is coating on the structure 
and whether there are any flammable properties in the growing dome.  Verification will be 
provided to the Fire Marshal from the manufacturer.  This will be an important programming 
addition for children ages 16 months through 8th grade. 
 
Chair Peterson opened the discussion to comments and questions from the public.  There were 
none. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson expressed his support for this educational tool that will have very 
low impact. 
 
Chair Peterson agreed and stated it is part of the mission of the school.  He noted that a condition 
of approval is full consultation with the Building Official and Fire Marshal. 
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MOTION: by Commissioner Riechers, seconded by Commissioner Anderson to recommend  
  the City Council approve the Site and Building Plan Review application  
  submitted by Oak Hill Montessori, 4665 Hodgson Road.  Said approval is subject  
  to the following:  

 
1. A building permit is required prior to any construction activity.   
2. The applicant shall address the comments from the Building Official and Fire Marshal prior 

to the issuance of a building permit. 
3. Separate permits would be required for any electrical work done to the structure.   
 

This approval is based on the following findings of fact: 

1. The proposed land use is consistent with the designated Institutional land use in the  
Comprehensive Plan. 

2. The proposed development complies with the standards of the City’s Development Code.  
3. The proposed improvements will not conflict with or impede the planned use of adjoining  

property. 
 

VOTE: AYES:  ANDERSON, PETERSON, RIECHERS, SOLOMONSON, WOLFE 
  NAYS:  0 
  ABSTAIN/RECUSED: DOAN AND YARUSSO 
 
PUBLIC HEARING – 2040 COMPREHENSIVE PLAN* 
 
FILE NO:   2709-18-29 
APPLICANT:  CITY OF SHOREVIEW 
LOCATION:  CITY WIDE 
 
Presentation by City Planner Kathleen Castle 
 
Minnesota law requires communities to update their Comprehensive Plans every 10 years.  The 
City’s last Plan was updated in 2008.  Destination Shoreview 2040, the City’s 2018 Plan is being 
presented to the Commission for review and comment. 
 
The City approached revision of the Comprehensive Plan as an update and incorporated 
community engagement.  This included Community Roundtable discussions to establish 
community vision, values and themes that are integrated throughout the plan.  Community 
conversations were held to focus on key topics: Demographics, Land Use and Development, 
Economic Development, Housing and Neighborhoods, Natural Resources and Resiliency.  Open 
houses were offered for property owners in areas where future land use designation change is 
proposed, as well as a number links on the City’s website for resident participation.  It is 
anticipated that the Comprehensive Plan will be presented to the City Council for adoption in 
December and then submitted to the Metropolitan Council. 
 
The Chapters of the Comprehensive Plan are broken down into:  1) stating existing conditions; 2) 
identifying key issues; 3) presenting an analysis of the issues; and 4) listing goals, policies and 
recommended actions.   
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Key opportunities and challenges integrated throughout the plan include: 
 

• To maintain quality neighborhoods and encourage reinvestment in older housing 
• To provide a variety of housing choices to meet needs of older residents 
• To retain business and promote expansion, adding retail services desired by residents 
• To support redevelopment of older commercial/industrial areas that do not meet today’s 

business needs 
• To protect lakes, wetlands, natural environment 
• To maintain public infrastructure 

 
There are factors imposed by the Metropolitan Council that influence the Comprehensive Plan. 
Over the next 20-year period, the Metropolitan Council will look at average density, not that 
every development must be at 5 units per acre.  The factors required by the Metropolitan Council 
are: 

1. Shoreview is designated as a suburban community 
2. Regional development framework requires an overall average density of 5 units per acre 
3. A plan is needed for forecasted population and housing growth 

 
The biggest chapter in the Comprehensive Plan is Chapter 4, Land Use.  A number of planning 
issues are identified and discussed: 
 

• Intensity of Land Use and Development - there is resistance to high density housing and 
different land use patterns, but development is changing.  The difficulty is that with new 
development, there are higher land costs which requires a different development pattern 
than what residents are used to seeing, such as mixed use and higher density. 

• Infill and Redevelopment shows how the City will grow.  Less than 2% of land area 
remains in Shoreview for development.  One of the key issues is how to protect 
established residential neighborhoods. 

• Preserve and reinvest in neighborhoods. 
 
The policy direction developed for land use recognizes the above-listed planning issues.  Policy 
Development Areas (PDAs) will continue to be used a tool to guide future development.  This 
tool has been used since the 1980s.  PDAs provide guidance for areas that may see land use 
changes in the next 20-year period. 
 
There are 19 PDAs that have potential for development or redevelopment that may impact 
adjoining existing land uses.  PDAs identify possible future land use designations for 
development.  An application that changes the existing land use requires a Comprehensive Plan 
Amendment.  However, existing land uses may remain and zoning for a PDA is not being 
changed.  The City is not promoting development in PDAs but is establishing policies for the 
future in the event a land use change is proposed.   Three of the 19 Policy Development Areas 
received significant public comment.   
 
PDA #6 is the Shoreview Commons residential neighborhood.  The boundary of the PDA has 
been changed to only include properties north of Highway 96 and west of Dale Street.  The 
current land use designation is RL, Low Density Residential.  The Comprehensive Plan changes 
the land use to include RL, and also INST, Institutional; and RM, Medium Density Residential.  
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Future land use for this area is no longer guided for high density residential development.  
Overall density shall not exceed 8 units per acre with density to be concentrated in the western 
portion of the PDA.  The PDA also addresses building height, size and buffer. 
 
PDA #11 is Gramsie/Hodgson/Rice Street.  Guided land use for the western portion has 
eliminated Mixed Use and replaced it with O, Office.  Density is capped at 15 units per acre.  
High density residential is suitable due to the proximity of commercial, other high density 
residential land uses and frontage on Rice and Hodgson as well as the availability of transit.  
Land uses for the east side include INST, Institutional; C, Commercial; O, Office; and RM, 
Medium Density Residential.  The west side land uses are RM, Medium Density Residential; 
RH, High Density Residential and O, Office.  Recent tree removal has been addressed in the 
policy. 
 
PDA #16 is new and includes the YMCA and Island Lake Golf Course.  Land uses proposed are 
INST, Institutional; P, Park; and MU, Mixed Use.  Ramsey County owns the golf course and is 
currently in the process of conducting a feasibility study of golf course operations.  The County 
has a no net loss policy regarding any sale of County owned land to another party.  While the 
City would prefer the golf course property be maintained as a park or open space, this property 
along with the YMCA property, may be attractive for development.  Neither the YMCA nor 
Ramsey County are interested in selling at this time.  Language has been added regarding traffic 
access and impacts to the adjoining residential area. 
 
Chapter 5 - Transportation 
Most transportation options fall within other jurisdictional authority—State, County and Metro 
Transit.  Funding and resources for improvements is limited.  Travel behavior is changing with 
changing demographics and societal and technological trends.  This chapter addresses future 
infrastructure needs and assesses the gaps in the trail network.  The City supports a multi-modal 
transportation system that provides safe and efficient movement throughout the community. 
 
Chapter 6 - Economic Development 
Business and industry do affect the City’s quality of life.  As a redeveloping community with 
limited land availability, new approaches are required to grow business, create jobs, provide 
services and expand the tax base.  Redevelopment and reinvestment are key strategies.  In the 
time span from 2010 to 2040, it is the City’s goal to add approximately 3,000 jobs.   
 
Policies to foster economic development include: 
• Efforts to retain businesses and support expansion 
• Attract businesses to provide employment opportunities and/or specific desired services 
• Support redevelopment and reinvestment 
• Strengthen Shoreview’s competitive position 
• Sustain and enhance economic strength of the community and overall quality of life. 
 
Chapter 7 - Housing 
 Issues identified include aging in place, increasing housing choices for all levels of life cycle, 
encouraging reinvestment in housing and neighborhoods, and provide opportunity for mixed 
income housing.  Shoreview housing is primarily a single-family residential.  Affordable housing 
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is addressed and information included from the Metropolitan Council regarding the Area Median 
Income (AMI).  This means that an affordable home at 30% of AMI would be $82,500; 31% to 
50% of AMI would be a home priced at $145,000; and 51% to 80% of AMI would be a price 
range at $235,000.  The Metropolitan Council forecasts a growth in Shoreview of approximately 
1,700 households from 2010 to 2030. 
 
City policies in the Comp Plan for housing: 

• Maintain quality of life in neighborhoods 
• Strive for livable mixed income community 
• Provide new housing opportunities 
• Enhance access to housing for local workforce 
• Partner with other organizations to maintain active role in affordable and mixed income 

housing. 
 
Chapter 10 - Parks and Open Space 
Issues in this Chapter identify the facts that demographics are changing and the possible need for 
different facilities and programs; the fact of aging park improvements that need reinvestment; the 
limited amount of land available for expansion; and that Ramsey County owns and maintains 
several parks and open space areas in the City. 
 
Policy direction to address these issues: 

• Enhancements to ensure park system meets needs of all residents 
• Explore potential parkland acquisition to improve park system 
• Continue and foster partnerships with organizations that add to the quality of the park 

system 
 
Chapter 11 - Natural Resources and Resiliency 
Issues in Chapter 11 are identified as protection of the urban forest from pests and diseases; 
recognizing impacts of development on the natural environment; conservation of natural 
resources; and recognizing the impacts of global warming. 
 
Policies to address these issues: 

• Support initiatives to conserve water supply 
• Protect and replace plant species with diversified plants to address tree diseases/pests 
• Enhance energy conservation efforts and sustainable practices for City operations and 

land development 
 
Information for this public hearing was published October 10, 2018, and posted on the City 
website.  Notices were mailed to those who participated in the process by submitting comments 
or signed petitions.  Appendix IV has the comments received throughout the process.  Staff is 
recommending the Commission hold the public hearing, make recommendations and continue 
the hearing to November 27th. 
 
Commissioner Riechers asked if public comment is expected during the continuation of the 
public hearing.  Ms. Castle stated that if there is further public comment, it will be presented at 
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the November meeting.  It is important to allow public comment into the process as much as 
possible. 
 
Commissioner Anderson noted that in the discussion of PDA #16, it is not noted that PDA #16 is 
currently zoned C1, Commercial.  Ms. Castle explained that zoning is different from land use.  
The land use is INST, Institutional.  The zoning is C1. 
 
Chair Doan asked for clarification on the no net policy with Ramsey County.  Ms. Castle stated 
that it applies to parks and open spaces.  If the County is looking at disposing of land within the 
county park system, there is a no net loss policy that means if 10 acres are sold, another 10 acres 
needs to be found to replace what is sold.  That policy is part of the County Charter.  Notification 
to the municipality and property owners within 1000 must be made and a public hearing held 
before action can be taken to sell the property. 
 
Chair Doan expressed great appreciation to staff for all their hard work and to residents who 
have participated and contributed to the process. 
 
City Attorney Kelly stated that proper notice has been given for the public hearing.    
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing for Destination Shoreview 2040 for comments on all 
Chapters with the exception of Chapter 4, Land Use, comments of which will be taken 
separately.  
 
Mr. Jeff Oldenauer, 4747 Hodgson, stated that in 2010, there were just over 10,000 households; 
Due to high density development, he questioned the number of households would only increase 
by 300 from 11,800 projected in 2020 to 12,100 in 2040. Ms. Castle explained that a number of 
housing developments have been recently approved.  Based on the most recent development 
approved, the Metropolitan Council is projecting 12,100 households by 2040.  Mr. Oldenauer 
stated that there are 19 PDAs and high density would add a high number of households.  Ms. 
Castle stated that the Metropolitan Council takes into account the forecasted growth for the 
region and then applies that forecast to each community.  It is not tied to the PDAs.  As a 
community, the City needs to show it can meet the forecast of the Metropolitan Council. 
 
Mr. Dave Roy, noted that the land at Gramsie and Hodgson is proposed for development.  The 
traffic is terrible in that area.  He asked how development can be proposed without addressing 
the roads and infrastructure around it.   
 
Chair Doan explained that it would be impossible to answer all questions at this hearing.  All 
comments and questions will be entered into the public record. 
 
Chair Doan opened the hearing to public comment on Chapter 4, Land Use, PDA Nos. 1 through 
5.  There were no comments or public comment. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing for PDA #6, the Shoreview Commons residential area. 
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A resident from the corner of Dale and Highway 96, asked if homes will be taken away and 
change the density.  Chair Doan explained that the Comprehensive Plan is a vision for the city to 
2040.  There is no intent to take anyone’s home.  There is no intent to use eminent domain for 
any reason.   
 
Mr. Luke Bonawitz, 4053 Virginia Avenue, stated that it is shortsighted for residents to only 
focus on the PDA that might impact them without focus on the whole system.  He asked if the 
Planning Commission took into consideration transportation and what is most suitable to get 
transportation for the proposed higher densities.  Where he lives on Virginia Avenue it takes four 
hours on public transportation to reach Bethel University.  How is the proposed density aligned 
with adequate transportation.  Chair Doan stated that the Planning Commission takes seriously 
the intersection of land use and transportation.  A few years ago there was an arterial study that 
looked at all the major corridors in the City, such as Highway 96, Hodgson, etc., and what is the 
most appropriate development in those areas that would be least impactful to neighborhoods.  
The McMillan at I-694 and Rice Street is at a location where there is a big transportation node.  
The same is true for the Shoreview Campus where the Loden is being built.   
 
Mr. Bonawitz stated that he concurs with what is proposed at Gramsie and Hodgson. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing for PDA Nos. 7 through 10.  There were no public 
comments or questions. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing to PDA #11, Gramsie, Hodgson, Rice Street. 
 
Ms. Allison Rykken, 4025 Virginia Avenue, stated she is speaking on behalf of the 
neighborhood and read their statement which will be forwarded by email to the Commission for 
the record.  Briefly, she stated it is a dream neighborhood both as parents and as individuals.  
The neighborhood has been meeting regularly since November 2017, when the land use 
designation for the property area was changed to high density and mixed use development.  In 
May 2018, the property was clear cut to remove invasive species.  The property is currently a 
black locust and buckthorn forest.  Numerous residents adjacent to the property in Shoreview 
and Vadnais Heights have provided over 140 signatures raising their concern to remove high 
density designation on the property and restore low density development.   In the 2040 proposal, 
high density is listed, but low density is not.  The neighborhood is disappointed with the property 
owner and the response from the City.  The neighborhood has had high turnover and all realized 
that the property at the end of Virginia Avenue would be developed at some point.  At the time 
she and her husband purchased their property, the property at the end of Virginia Avenue was 
planned for medium density residential, 8 units per acre.  Now high density is proposed, although 
capped at 15 units per acre instead of 17.  And mixed use has been removed, for which the 
neighborhood is grateful.  The neighborhood wonders why low density is not an option and why 
high density is needed.  She requested consideration for property values, safety and quality of 
their neighborhood.  Residents feel strongly that low density residential would impact these 
factors in a positive way.  Building high end single family homes could increase property values, 
keep children safer, and would have the lowest impact on traffic and access to Hodgson.  The 
neighborhood supports low density residential or office space.  It is requested that high density 
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residential and medium density residential be removed from the plan and add low density 
residential. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing for PDA Nos. 12 through 15.  There were no public 
comments or questions. 
 
Chair Doan opened the public hearing for PDA #16, the YMCA/Island Lake Golf Course. 
 
Mr. Merrill Morris, 1016 Island Lake Avenue, stated that he speaks for himself and for a group 
called Advocates for Island Lake.  There are traffic concerns, especially with Arden Hills 
constructing Lexington Square with a new hotel and 500 more cars per day at the intersection of 
Red Fox Road and Lexington, which is already designated by Ramsey County Public Works as a 
“no capacity intersection.”  The idea of further development behind Target and other businesses 
is a concern.  There is also concern about the loss of the County park and potential loss of trails, 
pier and walking paths along the lake.  Although the Comprehensive Plan expresses a preference 
to maintain a park area, residents are not convinced the City would be able to enforce that if it is 
sold to a developer.  There is concern about the Island Lake and Milton Street neighborhoods 
that do not have sidewalks.  If Milton Street were opened as proposed, it would create a danger 
for walkers from Deluxe, local schools and people who use the trails.  This is a neighbor hood 
with a lot of children.  There is also concern about the YMCA.  There are no plans to sell the 
property, but it is his understanding that if an offer too good to refuse were to come along, the 
property would be sold.  The building is old, filled to capacity and no room to expand.  The 
YMCA would like to have more use of the park space, but a good offer may lead them to look at 
another location.  It may not happen in the next 2 or 5 years, but putting a land use designation of 
MU (Mixed Use) on the property is putting a “For Sale” sign on the property.  It also impacts the 
County golf course.  With another Comprehensive Plan in another ten years, there is time to 
further consider impacts of Mixed Use to this area, the YMCA and hold off on this designation. 
 
Mr. Nick Thompson, 3446 Chatsworth Street North, stated that he and his wife were drawn to 
Shoreview because of the parks, trails, lakes, Community Center, YMCA.  He is disappointed 
that the Metropolitan Council and City would try to change the land use designation that would 
change those amenities.  This vision is not one he is interested in.  This Plan does not represent 
the social values that he and others would like to see for Shoreview. 
 
Ms. Robin Meyer Thompson, 3446 Chatsworth Street North, stated that the trails, the YMCA 
and open spaces are very important to her.  She would oppose the change to a Mixed Use 
designation.  She would also oppose the “no net loss” policy.  Although other acreage may be 
designated for parkland, it likely would not be within walking distance for her and her husband. 
 
Mr. Mark Comnick, 996 Island Lake Avenue, stated his concern is about extending Milton 
Street and the increased traffic that it will bring to Island Lake.  His children go up the street to 
see their grandmother.  He is a biker and fully intends to use the existing trail in 2040.  He 
requested no designation of Mixed Use, that it remain park.  He fully supports the comments 
presented before him. 
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Mr. Steve Olson, 3680 Milton Street North, asked if the “not net loss” policy of Ramsey County 
means that if the golf course were developed, the new parkland would be kept in Shoreview.  
Also, Lexington traffic is becoming heavier and heavier all the time.   
 
Chair Doan asked for any further comments on the Comprehensive Plan. 
 
Mr. Kent Bergh, 259 Hanska Ct, stated that it appears society is at a real transportation shift 
with electric vehicles.  He asked if development has been sufficiently thought through where 
development will be how it will be when everyone wants to be instantly connected to the internet 
and those with enough money or government can bring things down.  When the electric grid 
goes down, has Shoreview thought about some type of self-generated power to keep things 
running. 
 
Mr. Blake Ryan, 534 Tomlyn Avenue, asked the ramifications if the City does not meet the 
guidelines set by the Metropolitan Council.  He and his wife grew up in Shoreview and knew 
they wanted to live in the City because it is largely single family homes and not so many 
apartment buildings.  A year after purchasing their home, they were unhappy to learn that the 
property behind them might be rezoned for a high density development.  His question is what are 
the ramifications of this decision. 
 
Ms. Ann Thomas, 688 Highway 96, asked how residents will know the Commission’s and 
City’s responses to what has been said at this public hearing.  Chair Doan stated that as the 
public hearing will be open until November 27, public comments will continue to be taken.  
There will be a Commission discussion at this meeting.  If needed, a Commission workshop 
meeting can be held.  It is important to get it right, and if there are lingering issues, the City can 
request an extension of the December 31st deadline.  Ms. Castle stated that any changes 
recommended by the Planning Commission will be posted online. 
 
Chair Doan added that neighboring cities have reviewed the Plan and provided comments.  There 
is a process to make sure everyone’s voice is heard.  The City Council will also hold a public 
hearing and make the final decision. 
 
Mr. Charlie Altman, 5282 West Beach Court, expressed his appreciation to Ms. Castle for 
holding all the open forums and the tremendous amount of work it has taken for this process.   
 
Mr. Bonawitz asked if the City ends up with more units than projected by 2040.  In the 2008 
Plan, did the City surpass the number of units for housing?  If housing does not meet projected 
housing goals, what happens with a closed school district?   
 
Chair Doan continued the public hearing to November 27, 2018.  Public comment can continue 
to be taken during this period. 
 
Commission Discussion 
 
Commissioner Yarusso stated that the reason to put high density development at Gramsie and 
Hodgson is because that is one of the few corridors in Shoreview where there is a bus, although 
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it is only once an hour.  Where existing transit is currently is part of the decision.  Putting a PDA 
on the map does not mean there are plans in the works.  The PDA responds to a “what if” 
scenario.  An example would be the Shoreview towers.  There is no thought that the towers 
would be abandoned, but technology is changing and the towers might go away.  The Island 
Lake Golf Course depends on action by Ramsey County.  There are no legal consequences if the 
density target is not reached.  However, there will be no transit development without achieving 
the density target.  Transit decisions are based on density to serve the most people.  One of the 
few opportunities the City has to increase affordable housing units in the City is when working 
with a developer on medium or high density development.  Affordable housing is needed to 
bring people to work at the retail services residents want.  The PDAs are an opportunity for the 
City to be able to influence the type of development that occurs rather than just zoning.  Without 
a PDA, a developer who meets zoning criteria could build the development. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson thanked everyone who has participated in this process.  He was 
surprised to hear that the YMCA in West St. Paul is being sold.  Also, there are a number of golf 
courses being sold.  The PDA allows the City to be proactive and protect the neighborhood to the 
south when development occurs.  There have been corridor highway studies.  The discussion of 
density in PDA #11 makes it difficult to envision what would be developed and whether high 
density would be appropriate.  High density should be next to busy streets. 
 
PDA #11 
 
Commissioner Peterson stated he does not recall why there is not an option for low density in 
PDA #11.  There would be more options if low, medium and high density were all options.  The 
cap of 15 units per acre would make it less dense than Shoreview Estates.  Adding low density 
would add more flexibility.  If there is no vision, the YMCA could to sell to anyone rather than 
complying with the City’s preference.  He would not want to do anything to encourage the sale 
of the YMCA.  In PDA #16 he would want it to be clear that only medium or low density would 
be allowed behind the YMCA.  Also, there should be clarification on the park and access to the 
trail on the eastern portion. 
 
Commissioner Anderson asked the schedule for Hodgson Road improvements.  Castle stated that 
it is scheduled in 2021, but there are no design plans at this time.  Commissioner Yarusso added 
that the County has identified the need for Hodgson Road improvements, but there is no money 
available.  It cannot be predicted when funding will be available. 
 
Commissioner Riechers agreed with Commissioner Peterson on the idea of adding low density to 
PDA #11.  In looking at PDA 11 and 16, language has been added to the draft plan to protect 
lower density neighborhoods from added traffic.  The higher density would bring more traffic.  
She would like to see the separation of high density from low density residential clarified in the 
plan for PDA #16. 
 
Commissioner Wolfe agreed with the comments of other commissioners.  He expressed 
appreciation to those who spoke for their ideas.  He would be interested in seeing low density as 
an option for Gramsie.  He thanked everyone for their views.   
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Chair Doan sated that in PDA #11 he would be open to adding low density.  Density does not 
necessarily define height.  It depends on design and placement on a parcel.  When the 
Commission deliberated The McMillan, the developer was asked to move the footprint and 
orient the high density apartment building toward the highway.  Regarding the “no net loss” 
policy of Ramsey County, it is his understanding that there is no requirement that the lost 
parkland would be replaced within the City.  He stressed the role of the County.  The City in this 
process is trying to guide what could happen there.  There needs to be guidance for land use 
because there is no guarantee on market development.  What is being done in PDA #16 is 
prudent.  It is not a “For Sale” sign that would generate interest in the site.  He asked about 
coordination with the school district on this plan.  Ms. Castle stated that the school district 
received the plan and for comment, but no comments have been received.   
 
Chair Doan noted that it is very difficult to predict the future in terms of transportation, but 
increased use of electrical vehicles or vehicles that can just be called at will may become a 
reality.  Mobility of service is a new offer that will be coming and people will be buying a 
transportation subscription like any other service rather than having the asset of having car.  He 
anticipates that by 2040, human driven cars will be prohibited in certain areas because people are 
too dangerous.  For now, the present document forms a well developed, well engaged and well 
informed that represents the values of the community and will lead to good things in the future. 
 
Commissioners noted corrections to the plan:  the number of households do not agree in 
Chapters 3 and 7; PDA #16 needs to be changed in the Plan to reflect density in the western 
portion.  PDA #11, add low density. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso asked if adding low density means the entire property could be 
developed as low density, or there could be a blend of density and establish a target as part of a 
transition.  Any number higher than 4 would need a mixture.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that the easiest thing would be to just add low density as an 
option.  Commissioner Yarusso suggested that low density not be oriented toward Hodgson 
because a single family home would require a driveway.   
 
Commissioner Riechers stated that regardless of density, access will be needed.  Her concern 
with high density is traffic in the neighborhood.  She would support medium density with 
language on each level of density as to how traffic would be managed. 
 
Commissioner Yarusso responded that a common driveway for high density is more manageable 
than a driveway for each single family residence.  Added language is needed so a property is not 
purchased and the City not able to influence how development occurs.  Ms. Castle stated that if 
low density were developed, the City would look for a network of interior roads.   
 
Chair Doan stated that to attract and maintain transit density is needed.  The higher density use is 
already there for PDA #11.  It would be prudent to add low density with a floor, such as 5 so it is 
not just straight low density.  He noted that high density at 15 units per acre would be 90 units on 
the six acres that would generate approximately 450 trips per day.  Hodgson alone generates over 
11,000 trips per day.  High density will not overflow or saturate Hodgson or Gramsie with 
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traffic.  It is a bit of a misconception about what traffic high density generates.  The increase on 
this site would be marginal.  Low density makes sense but with an allowance above 4 units per 
acre.   
 
Commissioner Solomonson stated that a floor of 5 is higher than the maximum 4 units per acre 
of low density.  He would prefer to just state low density.  His question is whether to keep high 
density with the cap of 15.   
 
Commissioner Anderson stated that he would prefer medium density in PDA #11 with no cap.  If 
high density is allowed, guidelines are needed on how density will be spread across the site. 
 
Commissioner Peterson agreed with adding the low density designation to PDA #11 but with no 
specification of the number of units.  There already is language in the plan regarding 
management of traffic. 
 
Ms. Castle summarized that the Commission agrees low density should be added to PDA #11 
with policies and guidelines regarding traffic and access.  Staff will draft options on language for 
PDA #11. 
 
PDA #16 
Commissioner Riechers requested that high density not adjoin low density and that there be a 
transition between the two. 
 
Commissioner Peterson suggested deleting the option for high density on the strip of land east of 
the YMCA and indicates low density.  The second sentence in F. would be removed.  Low 
density would also be designated for the golf course property.  There is no reference to an option 
if the YMCA were removed.  High density would be better close to Lexington, if the YMCA 
closed. 
 
Commissioner Solomonson requested language to address the church expansion. 
 
MISCELLANEOUS 
 
City Council Meetings 
Commissioners Wolfe and Peterson to respectively attend the November 5th and November 19th 
meetings.  Commissioner Wolfe requested being scheduled in a different month next year. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION:  by Commissioner Solomonson, seconded by Commissioner   
   Anderson to adjourn the meeting at 10:12 p.m. 
 
 
ATTEST: 
_______________________________ 
Kathleen Castle, City Planner 
































































































































































